

Drunbeat



Issue 233 Tidworth, Netheravon & Bulford Community Newsletter May 2017

What's on in the Garrison area:

- Sat 6 May Kids Run Free - Marlborough Sports pitches, Bulford. Register at www. kidsrunfree.co.uk
- Sat 6 May 9:30 - 12:00 Car Boot Sale in Shipton Bellinger Village Centre car park in aid of St Peter's Church
- Wed 10 May Bath United vs UK Armed Forces rugby match iao the Royal British Legion. The Recreation Ground, Bath. Free entry - donations to RBL
- 13 & 14 May 11:00 17:00 Avon & Bourne Valley Art Exhibition <mark>at Figheldean Village Hall. Free</mark> Entry - light refreshments available
- 24 May 10:00 14:00 Tidworth Life Skills Fair at the Garrison Theatre. Education, Training, Housing, Finance, Welfare & Health. Open to Serving soldiers, spouses, families & veterans.
- Wed 24 May

Army Tug-of-War, League 3, hosted by 1 RHĂ
■ 24 - 28 May

The Forces March - 134 miles following the route of a WW2 training march. www.forcesmarch.org.uk

- Sun 28 May 10:00 - 17:00 Heroes Polo Ďay - Tedworth Park. Polo, Trade stands, Licensed bar, Teas, Bouncy Castle. Pedestrians £5, Advance car parking £25 (£30 on the day). 01980 - 846705
- Wed 31 May 14:30

Tidworth Military Families Orchestra Concert at Salisbury Cathedral. Free entry, but booking essential Salisbury Festival Box Office 0845 241 9651

- 26 June 2 July Chalke Valley History Festival - new venue this year. Details : cvhf.org.uk
- Wed 5 July Army Tug-of-War, Inter-Corps Championships, hosted by 6 ACS Bn
- Sat 8 July RundleCup Day,Tedworth Park
- Sat 22 July 10:00 - 17:00 Festival of Archaeology at Salisbury Museum



The **Adjutant General's** Corps celebrates 25 years



The AGC celebrated its 25th birthday on the Lucknow/Mooltan sports field in Tidworth on 26th April, with a day filled with informal sporting competitions, music and fun. The Band of the Adjutant General's Corps, the REME parachute display team and the BFBS Ice Cream van were all there, to help the day go with a swing!

The Armed Forces Covenant Grant Fund

If you are a member of the Armed Forces, a veteran, or a family member, the Armed Forces Covenant is committed to delivering a wide variety of support to ensure you are being treated fairly.

To strengthen delivery of the Covenant in the community, the Covenant Grant Fund has £10m available each year to support initiatives which link to 4 broad funding themes. They are: removing barriers to family life; extra support after service for those that need help; measures to integrate military and civilian communities and allow the Armed Forces community to participate as citizens; and non-core healthcare services for veterans.

Since the launch of the fund in 2015, Wiltshire has benefited from more than £1m towards small and large local initiatives. Successful small, local projects have ranged from: a community festival at Wellington College; a theatre and workshop programme around stress and military mental health; a school garden project; and the training of Armed Forces dependants to work with Age UK as fitness instructors.

Applications to the local grant scheme can be made by:

- a registered charity
- a local authority
- a school
- a Community Interest Company or
- an Armed Forces unit with a UIN.

Larger grants have supported veterans in the criminal justice system, Our Wilton Trust and just recently, Families in Stress. Under the Families in Stress priority, projects will support forces families who are experiencing a significant stressful life event and would benefit from specialised, localised support. These life events could include: bereavement, domestic abuse, mental health problems or life changing injuries. Projects will work with local units, Army Welfare and the Army Families Federation to identify need.

The latest intervention to receive Covenant funding is the **Veterans' Gateway**. Just launched, the Gateway is a dedicated 24 hours a day, 7 days a week service to put veterans in touch with the help they need. It has been created to make it easier to navigate through the large number of organisations that exist to support those who have served in the Armed Forces. A consortium of military charities including the Royal British Legion have come together to set up a one-stop service, staffed by skilled advisers. A wider group of 26 partners from military and other charity sectors have currently signed up to be a part of the Veterans' Gateway and further partners will continue to be recruited after its full launch during the week of 22nd May.

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/veterans-gateway



For further information on the Armed Forces Covenant and the Grant Fund, visit:

https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/armed-forces-covenant-supporting-information

The new i-mail InTouch

The new **i-mail INtouch** system took over from the e-bluey on 1st April. This new system allows users to send up to eight pages, including high definition photographs and documents for free.

The letters are originally sent via email, but are received in hard copy. Despite the ever-growing use of Wi-Fi and mobile data-based technology, and the increased use of social media networks and apps, (including Whatsapp, Facebook, Skype and iMessage), Service personnel deployed overseas still highly value receiving physical mail.

Register at: www.neopost. co.uk/intouch

Once an account has been registered, Service personnel, their friends and families are able to create a mail message using either a computer or internet-enabled personal electronic device at **www.imail.co.uk**. This can be done anywhere across the globe.

Once a document has been composed it is electronically encrypted and sent to the imail server. The server routes the item to the nearest UK Mail print centre, where is is securely printed by state-of-the-art equipment. Letters are machine-enveloped and all mail is sent for onward delivery to BFPO Northolt, the MOD's mail sorting depot, to be despatched across the globe within the military mail system.

Imail INtouch is a service delivered on behalf of the MOD. The service has been established and is monitored by the Permanent Joint Headquarters in Northwood. BFPO's role in the provision of this service is limited to the 'final mile' delivery of mail from the BFPO Northolt sorting depot to BFPO addresses across the globe.



It has never been easier to listen to Forces Radio!

British Forces Broadcasting Service

106.8 FM across Salisbury Plain and available anywhere via the FREE BFBS Radio App Plus "Listen Again" via BFBS.com/radio

"Access All Areas"

Every Sunday 10:00 - 13:00

Playing music and messages to friends and family all over the Forces World

Contact details on the Drumbeat Noticeboard page and on the BFBS App



Archaeological discoveries of unprecedented significance on a site destined for future Army housing in Larkhill are demonstrating how World War 1 soldiers from all over the Commonwealth received the best possible training to prepare them for warfare in the trenches of Northern France and Belgium. The evidence discovered shows that training was far more comprehensive than was previously thought and may redefine the perception that troops were sent to France with little or no training.

Just before Christmas last year, archaeologists working for the MOD announced that a complete 'text book' set of trenches had been found in Larkhill - British (blue) and German (red) on the above map. Now, a unique 8 km network of tunnels has been found, 5-9 metres below the surface, showing that mining was also a weapon of war.



Artefacts discovered at the site show that soldiers lived, ate and slept in this trench and tunnel system, training with live ammunition and filling moments of boredom by carving their names on the soft chalk walls.

Most exciting was the discovery of a chalk plaque inscribed with the names of Australian Bombers - soldiers specially trained to use hand grenades. One name is of Private Lawrence Carthage Weathers, who won the Victoria Cross in September 1918 for attacking a machine gun post with

grenades, capturing it and taking 180 prisoners.



Blackened areas on the Larkhill tunnel walls show that the tunnels were lit by candlelight while the sappers and miners dug their way through the chalk, developing methods of setting explosives and listening for signs of tunnel-digging from the enemy trenches. These are exactly the tactics which were used in France and Belgium in 1916 -18: The Somme in 1916 began with a

number of mines blown, while the Battle of Messines began on 7th June 1917 with the detonation of 19 mines under the German trenches.

"This is the first time anyone has found and excavated training tunnels like these," said Martin Brown, (WYG), Archaeological Consultant to the Army Basing Programme. "We found them as part of the largest single investigation of First World War training trenches anywhere in the world and our excavations have revealed this story for the first time."

The archaeological survey of the site which led to these discoveries, is part of the process to obtain planning consent to build over 400 new quarters in Larkhill. This is part of wider plans to accommodate

4,000 additional Service personnel and their families who will be based on and around the Salisbury Plain Training Area by 2019, under the Army Basing Programme.

In addition to the tunnels, a wealth of prehistoric remains, including a Neolithic enclosure some 600 years older than Stonehenge has been discovered. This enclosure will be preserved as a feature in the layout of the new Army housing which will be built on the site.

The tunnels have been carefully 3D-mapped to preserve them for future generations, but have now been carefully in-filled ready for the new houses to be built.



Volunteers Wanted! Junior Park Run - Tidworth

will soon be taking place on Sundays at the Arcot Road Sports Pitches, starting at 09:30

Open to children aged 4 - 14

Military and Civilian www.parkrun.org.uk

Start Date to be confirmed soon ...

If you would like to help, for example with marshalling or timekeeping, please get in touch with Captain Dickie Halloran, UWO First Fusiliers

(Tid Mil) 94342 - 2419 (Civ.) 01980 - 650 419

Army Welfare Service at Tidworth Leisure Centre

Tidworth Girls Group

Meets on Wednesday evenings from 18:30 - 21:30 Year 7 - 10, 11 to 15 years old Spaces from 7th June 2017

Activities include: art and crafts, cooking, table tennis, musical instruments, chilling in the garden, running the tuck shop.

Opportunities for outward bound days to be organised as a group, residentials, etc.

For more information, please call Joyce on 07599 - 842 198

T2A Alternative Sports Club

Meets on Tuesday evenings from 18:30 - 20:15 Ages 9 - 16 years

Activities include dodgeball, basketball, cricket, benchball, tag rugby, team games, badminton, tennis, hockey

£2.50 per person (includes tuck)

We also do some outward bound sessions, such as water sports, sponsored fun runs, fishing, residential, ASDAN weekends, Sports Leadership, adventure sports challenge, mini triathlon, archery.

Please note: this is not a football club

For more information, please call Joyce on 07599 - 842 198 or Angie 07770 - 423 521 to become a club member

Tidworth Mums Baby & Toddler Group

Tues, Wed, Thurs & Friday mornings from 10:00 - 11:30

Tuesdays & Thursdays : Soft Play

Wednesday: Messy Play

Friday: Role Play and 'Stay & Play' session

Thursday afternoon sessions 13:30 - 15:00 for babies under 18 months only. 50p per session

Volunteers needed to help run these very busy sessions! If you are able to spare 3-6 hours regularly a week during term time, please call Joyce on 07599 - 842 198 for more information.

Tidworth Community Garden

Wiltshire Wildlife is visiting our Tidworth Community Garden at St Andrew's Hall near VCP2 on 3rd May, between 15:30 - 17:00 for some gardening arts and crafts.

This is a free session, open to all families and you will need to book places. Families who already have plots in the garden will also need to book onto this session, so we have an idea of numbers.

Please be aware that we are likely to get a bit muddy! Call Joyce on 07599 - 842 198 and leave a message

Tidworth Community Awards 2017

The annual Community Awards ceremony took place on 27th April at The Wellington Academy, attended by Mrs Sarah Rose Troughton, the Lord Lieutenant for Wiltshire. Certificates were presented to everyone who received a nomination and the winners in each category were as follows:

The Wiltshire Constabulary (Paul Oatway) Shield for the most valuable contribution to activities for young people was presented to Sally Matton for her outstanding contribution towards village life in Everleigh.

The Schools Challenge Shield goes to an individual or group whose contribution has benefited pupils or a school. This year, the shield was awarded to The 'Wellington Academy Heroes', a group of students from the school who offer a number of services to students both at the Academy and some of the local primary schools.

The Tesco Shield is awarded to the person who has shown the most imagination, determination and commitment in achieving charitable fundraising targets. This year the shield was awarded to Brian Sprigg, an 80-year old stalwart member of the Ludgershall Friday Club who runs bingo and raffles to raise funds for an annual seaside trip and Christmas lunch.

The Garrison Commander's Award recognises contributions to the Garrison's involvement locally, from which closer ties between our military and civilian communities have directly resulted.

This year it was awarded to CSgt Wayne Moss, Royal Welsh, who took it upon himself to organise a Christmas dinner on Christmas Eve for those in Tidworth who would otherwise have been on their own over the holiday period. His energy and leadership in rallying the community to get involved was outstanding. The award was presented by Garrison Commander, Colonel Steve Lawton and collected on CSgt Moss's behalf by Capt Lisa Butterworth.

The Tidworth & District Chamber of Commerce Cup is awarded to the business that has contributed the most to its local community. This year it was awarded to Nell Light and her company, Home Instead. 17 years in the RAMC gave Nell the skills she needed to set up her companionship-based home care company, to help older people to remain living where they are happiest. Nell is also a lead member of Tidworth Community Area's Dementia Action Alliance.

The Andover Advertiser Shield, was awarded to Lauren Norris who raised thousands of pounds for the NSPCC Ashdown Centre

The Aspire Defence Award for the environment was awarded to Cllr Brian Pratt for his work as Chairman of the Tidworth Engagement Committee, organising the 'Keep Tidworth Tidy' litter picks and setting up the Dementia Friends Alliance in Tidworth.

The Community Challenge Shield the Community's top award for the year, is selected from the winners of these 7 categories by the Chairman of the Tidworth Area Board and the TCAA Organising Committee. This year the Challenge Shield was awarded to Mr Brian Sprigg.

At the end of the evening, the Lord Lieutenant presented a **Lifetime Achievement Award** to Cllr Charles Howard LVO who, following two successful careers in the Army and the City, is now standing down this month as Wiltshire County Councillor for the Collingbournes and Netheravon, at the ago of 80.

Congratulations to everyone, including other military personnel and dependants who were nominated for their community efforts, including: WO1 (RSM) Richard Hines RE, Sgt Troy Reynolds RE, Cpl Cara Amos SIB RMP, Cpl Matthew Bracken RMP, Cpl Joshua Vosakiwaiwai R WELSH, Maj Nick Carey ACF, AWS Community Development Worker, Joyce Stretton, and Sarah Simpson from Headquarters TNB Garrison.

Operation CAMERA

The Army has in its sights anyone with a potentially winning photo of the British Army.



'Op Camera' is a new category in the annual Army Photographic Competition previously not open to the public.

"We've got great photographers in the Army," said Command Master Photographer WO1 Will Craig, "But we realised that lots of other people have

fabulous photos of what we do, including members of the public and our colleagues in the Royal Navy and the RAF. This year we're inviting everyone to enter. It's your Army, so let's see the great pictures you've got!"

The Army has also created a special new category for cadet organisations; open to all young people in the Army Cadet Force or any section of the Combined Cadet Force.

Other categories in the Army Photographic Competition including video, for social media - remain open to any Regular Army and Army Reserve personnel, as well as cadets, including the Army's University Officer Training Corps. Ministry of Defence civilians who work directly for the Army can also enter.

"We're also asking the public to vote for their favourite picture," said Mr Craig. "If you follow the Army channels on Facebook and Instagram you'll be able take part".

Closing date for entries is Wednesday 27th September 2017, with full details at www.army.mod.uk/photocomp

News of 5 RIFLES in Estonia

The UK-led NATO Enhanced Forward Presence deployment in Estonia has been launched at a flag raising ceremony at an Estonian military base in Tapa. The 800-strong British-led battle group, under the command of Lt Col Mark Wilson, will work with Estonian, French and Danish partners to face any potential aggression.



The UK has committed more than 300 vehicles to support Estonia during this deployment, including Warrior infantry fighting vehicles, Challenger 2 tanks, AS90 self-propelled artillery guns and Terrier, Titan and Trojan armoured battlefield engineer vehicles.

This deployment to Estonia takes the total British deployment in Eastern Europe to nearly 1,000, with 150 UK personnel to the presence in Poland - part of the UK's support of the US-led EFP battalion there. NATO is also establishing battlegroups in Latvia and Lithuania.

UK commitments in the region will be boosted further by the deployment of RAF Typhoon aircraft to Romania, set to arrive over the next few weeks, to carry out a NATO Air Policing mission in the Black Sea.



We are a military Scuba Diving Club affiliated with the British Sub Aqua Club (BSAC) and we welcome all military and qualified civilians. The club is based in Bulford and serves the Garrison towns of Larkhill, Andover, Tidworth, Upavon, Netheravon and wider units and Reservists. If you or your spouse are

military, and you already have a BSAC dive qualification and would like to 'go diving' then this is the club for you!

If you have qualified with other agencies i.e. PADI / SSI but would like to dive with us, conversion is easy and straightforward however it's not necessary. We can also facilitate your Unit to experience 'Try-Dives' or offer tailored 'learn to dive' packages for group expeditions or other requirements. As a military club we have some great facilities available, at fantastic prices, and we have the flexibility to meet your training needs. We are an active club, open to all tri-service serving personal and qualified civilians. **Call us on 07582 - 527461**

Red Devils support the Wiltshire Air Ambulance

Soldiers from Netheravon based Parachute Regiment Freefall Team, 'The Red Devils', kicked off their 2017 parachute display season by making a jump at Holders Field in Amesbury on 6th April in aid of the County's Air Ambulance Air Base Appeal.

Amongst those who watched were children from the local schools who also the chance to chat with the Paratroopers.



On their first public jump in the UK this year Regimental Lieutenant Colonel of The Parachute Regiment, Lt Col Bruce Radbourne said:

"We choose to support the Wiltshire Airbase Appeal as the team are based just up the road in Netheravon, local to Amesbury and we view the Wiltshire Air Ambulance as such an essential thing for the local community, and the Red Devils feel part of the local community."

The custom-built airbase at Semington, near Melksham requires £1.25 million to complete the project, and the funds raised by the Parachute Freefall Team today will go towards completing the building and equipping of Wiltshire's Air Ambulance new home.

Cas Loudon, Donor Relationship Co-ordinator at Wiltshire Air Ambulance, said: "The display by The Red Devils was a spectacular experience and we'd like to thank them for choosing to raise funds for our Airbase Appeal. We have a close working relationship with the Army as our helicopter frequently has to fly over Salisbury Plain to attend emergency incidents and our highly trained paramedics have attended incidents on Salisbury Plain over the years".



Drumbeat Moticeboard



B F B S Salisbury Plain 106.8 FM

Broadcasting to military audiences all over Salisbury Plain from studios in Bulford Breakfast Presenter: Chris Sturgess Call: 07711-067920 / 01980-672424

Email: chris.sturgess@bfbs.com
Twitter @bfbsSturgess
Regional Reporter: Shirley Swain
Call: 07823-351 087 / 01980-672277
Email: shirley.swain@bfbs.com
For Radio requests & dedications,
email ops@bfbs.com or download
the new Smartphone App
BFBS Worldwide Radio service on:
Sky Guide 0211 and Freesat Channel 786
BFBS TV on Sky Guide 264,

BFBS TV on Sky Guide 264, Virgin 277 & Freesat 652

Castledown Radio
Broadcasting to the Tidworth
Community Area on 104.7 FM
email: studio@castledownradio.info
or call: 01264 - 841047

Tidworth Town Council
Mon-Fri 9:30 - 13:00 at the Wylye
Road Community Centre, Tidworth.
Drop in 10:30 - 12:30
Tel: 01980 - 847390
Email: carly.lovell@btconnect.com
www.tidworthtowncouncil.gov.uk

TCAP Coordinator
Tony Pickernell, Wylye Road
Community Centre, Tidworth
01980 - 840722 / 07765 - 382678
www.tidworthcommunityarea.info

Tidworth Citizens' Advice Bureau

Wylye Road Community Centre Wednesdays 10:00 - 15:00

Army Welfare Service Main Office at the new Garrison Theatre: 01980 - 656789 (Mil. 5789)

AFF Wiltshire Coordinator Carol Morris: 07527 - 492 783 wiltshire@aff.org.uk

Bulford Community
Learning Centre
A wide variety of courses availab

A wide variety of courses available For details call Claire 01980 - 672981

Aspire Defence Helpline (24/7) 0845 168 2300 or Mil 96340 2300

Defence Housing Service:
Repairs to Quarters, Furniture,
March-in/outs, Improvements
Call the CarillionAmey Helpline on
0800 707 6000

Allocations: Please apply online via the Defence Intranet Further details www.gov.uk/dio/ sfa or www.carillionamey.co.uk

Emergency Numbers:

RMP: 01980 - 67 2251
 & 67 2241

Service Police Confidential Line:
 0800 - 72 72 72

Wilts Police (non-emergency): 101 Police Emergency: 999 Crimestoppers: 0800 - 555111 Plain Watch: 01980 - 67 47 00 Tidworth Leisure Centre
TLC Opening Times

Monday - Friday Saturdays Sundays 99:00 - 21:00 08:00 - 17:00 08:00 - 20:00

Télephone: 01980 - 847 140 Outside Pitch Bookings: 651 416 Tidworth Library Opening Times

Mon, Wed & Fri 10:00 - 17:00 Tues & Thurs 14:00 - 19:00 Sat 10:00 - 13:00 Call: 01980 - 843460 or 650568

Paula's Café: Mon-Sat 9:00-18:00 **Youth Activities:** T2A Adventure Sports Club and Youth Only Zone **Also at the TLC:** Counselling, Physiotherapy & Sports Injury Clinics, Purity Beauty Salon, Hairdressing, etc

Salisbury Plain HIVE at the TLC Mon-Thu 8:00-4:30, Fri 8:00-15:30 Contact Margaret & Tracey 01980 - 650 224

www.salisburypla in hive.blog spot.com

Bulford Thrift Shop Term Time Weds & Thurs 9:30-14:30 in the grounds of the Haig Centre behind the Canadian Estate

TNB Garrison Early Years & Play Sessional and all day care for 0-5s Afterschool & holiday clubs for 4-13s www.tnbearlyyears.org Iob vacancies inc. casual bank staff

Job vacancies inc. casual bank staff Tel Barbara Sealey on 07436 - 070904 or email **ec@tnbearlyyears.org**

Local Children's Centres:
Activities for children 0-5 yrs, and their parent/carer. Call for info:

NSPCC Ashdown Family Centre

NSPCC Ashdown Family Centre
Drummer Lane, off Station Road,
Tidworth. Call 01980 - 846164
Windmill Hill Children's Centre
Wylve Road, Tidworth SP9 7OR

Windmill Hill Children's Centre
Wylye Road, Tidworth SP9 7QR
Activities in Tidworth, Perham Down
and Ludgershall Call 01980 - 843 010
Bulford Children's Centre

Bulford Children's Centre
Next to Kiwi School. Activities also
at The Beeches and in Larkhill.
Call 01980 - 632 660

Tidworth Mums at the TLC
Wed: Crafty Monkeys 10:00 - 11:30
Tues & Thurs: Soft Play 10:00 - 11:30
Fri: Play Monkeys 10:00 - 11:30
for parents & children up to 5 yrs
www.tidworthmums.co.uk

Storybook Soldiers
Being deployed? Off on exercise?
Record a story for your child to
listen to while you are away.
storybooksoldiers@hotmail.co.uk

Tidworth Town FC

Girls & Boys - Humber Lane, Tidworth. Tel 07872 - 565650 secretary@tidworthtownfc.co.uk www.tidworthtownfc.co.uk

The Shipton Bellinger Rams FC Shipton Bellinger Village Centre www.clubwebsite.co.uk/ shiptonbellingerramsfc

Durrington FC

Girls & Boys - Avon Valley College. Tel. 07917 - 228708 durrington@ btinternet.com

Pewsey Rugby Club 1st & 2nd XVs and a youth section. Contact Mick Haynes 07584 577901 mick.haynes638@mod.uk

Shrewton Cricket Club
Adult & Junior cricket. Details: Jim
Nicholson www.pitchero.com/clubs/
shrewtoncricketclub

Swimming Lessons Clear Water Sports at Bulford Pool 07544 - 384604 www.clearwatersports.co.uk

Tidworth (Comb Svcs) Polo Club Courses & instruction for all levels. Call 01980 - 846 705 or Email info@tidworthpolo.com

Tidworth Garrison Saddle Club Riding instruction available at Tidworth Equitation Centre. www.tidworthgarrisonsaddleclub.uk

Tidworth Garrison Golf Club
Discounted rates & flexible
membership for Armed Forces.
Call 01980 - 842301 for details. www.
tidworthgolfclub.co.uk

Kiwi DiversSAC
Garrison Scuba Diving Club
Every Tuesday at Bulford Pool for
training, lectures & try dives
Email kiwidiversecretary@gmail.com

6th Wiltshire Kiwi BPSA
Baden Powell Scouts for ages 5+
Thursdays 18:00 - 19:30 in the Cadet
Hut, Ward Barracks, Bulford.
Tel. 07788 - 244 636

Perham Down Youth Clubs
Tuesdays at PD Community Centre
Junior Youth Club 18:00 - 19.30
Senior Youth Club 19.30 - 21.15
Contact Jenni on 07786 - 395 067

Military Wives Choirs
Bulford: The Salisbury Plain Choir
Thursdays 7pm Kiwi School
Tidworth: The Tidworth Choir
Thursdays 7pm St Michael's Church

Stay with the beat !

Deadline for the June edition: 12 May
Drumbeat, Building 59, Jellalabad Bks, Tidworth, SP9 7BN
Call Rosemary Meeke on 01980 - 650980
Email: drumbeat_tidworth@hotmail.com
Drumbeat Website: www.drumbeat.org.uk
Drumbeat is produced by Tidworth, Netheravon & Bulford Garrison